VILLAGE OF NORTH UTICA
801 South Clark Street

North Utica, IL 61373

Meeting of the Planning Commission 
August 7, 2014 at 6:00 p.m.

AGENDA 

I.      Call to Order

II.      Pledge of Allegiance

III.      Roll Call

IV. Consideration of Approval of Minutes from 7-22-14
V.      Discussion of Village of North Utica:

1. Comprehensive Plan

2. Subdivision Regulations

3. Zoning Ordinance and Regulations

VI. Possible Recommendations regarding Village of North Utica:

1. Comprehensive Plan

2. Subdivision Regulation

3. Zoning Ordinance and Regulation

VII. Public Comment

VIII. Old / New Business

IX. Adjournment 

Posted 08-04-14






MINUTES

At 6:06 pm the Planning Commission meeting was called to Order by Chairman Tom Guttilla who then led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Present at the meeting were Village Clerk Laurie Gbur and Members Doug Gift, Dennis Hamilton, Warren Munson, Roy Chapman and Bill Fry. Member Andy Skoog was absent.  
Approval of Minutes: Member Fry asked that there be an addition to the Minutes from the 7-22-14 meeting regarding his comments and questions to Petitioner Nathan Junger, Unimin Corp.  Mr. Fry asked if Sebelco, Unimin’s parent company was located in Belgium to which Mr. Junger answered yes.
At 6:09 pm Member Gift abstained from the discussion because he did not participate in that Public Hearing.   After some discussion, the Planning Commission Members agreed that this comment should be added to the 7-22-14 meeting minutes and it was motioned by Member Fry, seconded by Member Chapman to do so.  
4 Yes (Hamilton, Munson, Chapman, Fry)

1 Abstained (Gift)

Motion Carried

Member Munson then motioned to approve the amended Minutes from the 7-22-14 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Member Fry.

4 Yes (Hamilton, Munson, Chapman, Fry)

1 Abstained (Gift)

Motion Carried

Member Fry then noted for the record that he is not against any company making money and being profitable but the Village should get far more than what they are getting from them.  

At 6:14 pm the Members began a general discussion about the Village’s Comprehensive Plan and Economic Development Strategy.  They spoke about the number of Variances that had been considered and / or approved and the items that were shown in the Strategy that were already completed.  Chairman Guttilla noted that the recovery plan was finished.  He then asked about the current status of the I & M Canal.  The water level is extremely low and there are many weeds this year.  Mayor Alvarado, who was present in the audience, commented that the state of the Canal had been brought to the attention of Representative Frank Mautino who was working toward a solution on behalf of the Village.  She also suggested that contacting IDNR would be helpful to voice concerns about the Canal. 
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The Planning Commission then asked about a letter being sent to other local organizations to request that they contact IDNR.  Village Clerk Gbur will write a letter to local Organizations requesting their support.  The Utica Public Library, Utica Business Association, LaSalle County Historical Society and Utica Garden Club will be contacted.  A separate letter will be written to IDNR on behalf of the Village Board and the Planning Commission, outlining the Village’s concerns about the Canal.  
Then the Members discussed the area referred to as Clark’s Falls located northwest of 2803rd Road.  They agreed that the property is beautiful and should remain undeveloped.  Should it ever be offered to the Village as a property for annexation in the future it should be treated as a public conservation area to enjoy its’ natural beauty.  Of course maintaining the land would cost the Village so discussion would have to be held regarding the additional funds needed.  Mayor Alvarado agreed and stated that this was briefly discussed with Unimin Corporation, the current property owner.  
Discussion was then held about future growth of the I 80 corridor.  Chairman Guttilla stated that an exit off of the Osage Curves along Rt. 6 would alleviate truck traffic and allow for future commercial growth.  Member Gift stated that Ottawa may be considering an additional exit off of I 80 as well.  Possibilities are an exit west of the current Rt. 23 exit which leads to Wal-Mart and Kohls Distribution Center.  Member Gift also asked if there are plans from the State / IDOT to place another exit off of I 80?  Rt. 178 is the Village’s current exit off of I 80 and it would be great to attract hotels and restaurants.  Chairman Guttilla stated that Janko is building hotels in Peru and Ottawa. 

Member Munson then stated that IDI was ready to build on Rt. 6 where they purchased property but the everything moved south because of the new railhead. Chairman Guttilla asked if a discussion could take place with IDI about their intentions for the property.  Mayor Alvarado stated that IDI is currently looking at what would be of interest on that property.  

Member Fry then asked about the Bennett property, formerly Bennett’s Garden Center.  Chairman Guttilla stated that it appears to be approx. 40 acres.  Member Gift asked about attracting hotels to build in the Village along the I 80 corridor.  That route is always busy and if a hotel comes, restaurants will follow.  Many of the properties along Rt. 178 and Rt. 6 were discussed.  Chairman Guttilla suggested that maybe the Village needs to open up the lines of communications with some of the property owners to discuss their plans for their properties.  Discussions about TIF and the Enterprise Zone would be beneficial as well.  
Chairman Guttilla then stated that the Economic Development Strategy was developed by NCICG in 2006.  It might be beneficial to have them attend a meeting to discuss the plans and where the Village is currently with that outline.  Also discussed was IVAC and possibly having them speak about economic growth and development in the Illinois Valley area.   Chairman Guttilla asked about the Village’s current website and the concept of marketing to attract development to our community.  The Clerk stated that the Village is currently working on a new website which will also involve a second phase for Economic Development.  Member Gift agreed that marketing is a great idea.  “We need people to stay on Rt. 80 and get off in Utica to see what we have to offer” 
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Zoning maps were then briefly reviewed to determine areas for future growth and development.  The Members agreed that having NCICG attend a future meeting would be helpful to review the Economic Development Strategy.   
Member Gift also stated that working with the Planning Commission of Ottawa might also be a possibility.  Member Fry suggested initially starting with NCICG would be helpful because they also have knowledge of what is happening in other communities such as Ottawa.  

Mayor Alvarado then stated that the Village is also looking at a design concept for Mill St. and the plans should be ready for review at the September Board meeting.  Outdoor dining is being considered and the Village now has Carriages rides available.  

With no additional discussion it was decided that the Clerk would invite NCICG and IVAC to future meetings.  It was also decided that the September 4, 2014 Planning Commission meeting would be canceled and rescheduled for September 3, 2014 at 7 pm.

It was then motioned by Member Hamilton, seconded by Member Gift to adjourn the meeting at 7:45 pm.

All in favor

Motion Carried

Respectfully submitted,

Laurie A. Gbur

Village Clerk


